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NEWARK AND SHERWOOD DISTRICT COUNCIL 
 

Minutes of the Meeting of Licensing Committee held in the Civic Suite, Castle House, Great 
North Road, Newark NG24 1BY on Thursday, 10 March 2022 at 6.00 pm. 
 

PRESENT: Councillor Mrs R Crowe (Chairman) 
Councillor R White (Vice-Chairman) 
 
Councillor L Brazier, Councillor Mrs B Brooks, Councillor M Cope, 
Councillor P Harris, Councillor R Jackson, Councillor Mrs S Michael, 
Councillor Mrs S Saddington, Councillor T Thompson, Councillor 
I Walker, Councillor T Wildgust and Councillor Mrs Y Woodhead 
 

ALSO IN 
ATTENDANCE: 
 

Councillor L Goff 

APOLOGIES FOR 
ABSENCE: 

Councillor S Carlton (Committee Member) and Councillor K Walker 
(Committee Member) 

 

29 DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS FROM MEMBERS AND OFFICERS 
 

 NOTED that no Member or Officer declared any interest pursuant to any statutory 
requirement in any matter discussed or voted upon at the meeting. 

 
30 DECLARATION OF ANY INTENTION TO RECORD MEETING 

 
 The Chairman advised that the proceedings were being recorded by the Council and 

that the meeting was being livestreamed and broadcast from the Civic Suite, Castle 
House. 
 

31 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 11 NOVEMBER 2021 
 

 AGREED that the Minutes of the meeting held on 11 November 2021 were a 
correct record and signed by the Chairman. 

 

32 "STAND BY HER" 
 

 The Committee received a brief training session entitled “Stand by Her” which was 
delivered by the following two organisations: Nottinghamshire Women’s Aid; and 
Communities Inc. 
 

They outlined to Members that there were three main points to the training sessions 
which were noted as: See; Report; and Support and how these could be actioned in 
the event of someone witnessing an incident of hate in a public place.  The format for 
the training sessions was that they were delivered to women and men separately.   
 

The Business Manager – Public Protection advised that the training had been 
launched as part of the Community Safety Partnership to look at the safety of women 
which had then developed to their safety in the night time economy.  The programme 
had then been further developed for Council staff and was also to be rolled out to 
workers within the night time economy e.g. licensees and also to taxi drivers, with 
feedback so far from those who had received the training having been positive. 
 Agenda Page 4

Agenda Item 3



In considering the presentation a Member queried as to what the issues were of 
reporting misogyny within the night time economy.  In response, Members were 
advised that it was believed that misogyny was radically under-reported for a number 
of reasons e.g. fear of recrimination or response.  The training attempted to clarify 
what the term misogyny actually meant and what actions could be taken to help to 
prevent it.  It was noted that Nottinghamshire Police were the first Authority in the 
country to classify it as a hate crime. 
 
In noting that the training sessions raised awareness of the issue, a Member queried 
how its success was measured.  In response, Members were advised that this measure 
by feedback from participants, e.g. from the women’s sessions they indicated they felt 
listened to; felt more confident; had been provided with practical tools to deal with 
incidents; and that these comments were then fed into the sessions held with men.  
This provided a multi-layered approach.   
 
A Member queried whether the sessions could be held in schools and colleges, adding 
that it would be of benefit to both students and staff.  It was noted that sessions could 
be tailored for educational establishments. 
 
Members were also informed that training sessions with aim of tackling disability hate 
crime on public transport had also been delivered in the past to other organisations. 
 
In closing the presentation, the Chairman thanked the organisations for their 
attendance at Committee and for the work they were doing. 
 

33 LICENSING COMMITTEE FORWARD PLAN (APRIL 2022 TO MARCH 2023) 
 

 AGREED that the Forward Plan be noted and that the following items be added: 
 
 Night-Time Economy Visits by the Licensing Committee 
 Promotion of Pub Watch 
 

34 TRAINING FOR MEMBERS AND OFFICERS 
 

 The Committee considered the report presented by the Business Manager – Public 
Protection which sought to provide Members with information as to future training 
opportunities.   
 
The report set out that there would again be training provided by the 
Nottinghamshire Authorities Licensing Group which was scheduled for Tuesday, 5 July 
2022.  It was also reported that a refresher training session would be provided for all 
Members of the Committee and that this was scheduled for Tuesday, 31 May.   
 
In relation to the training scheduled for 5 July, the Business Manager advised that the 
Agenda for the day was being developed but it was anticipated that it would cover a 
broader range of topics than in previous years.   
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the proposed training sessions be noted and 

supported. 
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35 EVENING ECONOMY STRATEGY 
 

 The Committee considered the report presented by the Business Manager – Public 
Protection which sought to update Member on the progress towards the production 
of an Evening Economy Strategy. 
 
The report set out that the development of such a strategy had been discussed prior 
to the 2020 pandemic and that it had been acknowledged that this should be done in 
conjunction with colleagues from Planning and Economic Growth.  In November 2020 
the Economic Development Committee had approved the Economic Growth Strategy 
and Action Plan.  Within the Strategy it had been outlined that one of the actions was 
to develop an Evening Economy Strategy in 2022.  Specialist consultants had been 
commissioned to provide advice and guidance to develop an Evening and Night Time 
Economy Strategy for the district.   
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the progress of the Night Time Economy Strategy be 

noted. 
 

36 MINUTES OF LICENSING HEARING - BROOK HOUSE BREWERY 
 

 The Committee considered the Minutes of the Licensing Hearing in relation to the 
Brook House Brewery held on 23 November 2021. 
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the Minutes be noted. 
 

37 MINUTES OF LICENSING HEARING - KELHAM HALL 
 

 The Committee considered the Minutes of the Licensing Hearing held in relation to 
The Renaissance, Kelham Hall Ltd. held on 6 December 2021. 
 
In considering the Minutes, Members commented on the reference to the decibel 
level and that such levels needed to be clear in order to give confidence to all parties 
that it would assist in the reduction of any potential noise nuisance.   
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the Minutes be noted. 
 

38 UPDATE ON LICENSING HEARING APPEALS 
 

 The Committee considered the verbal report of the Business Manager – Public 
Protection which sought to inform the Members of two appeals which had been 
lodged with the Magistrate’s Court.  These were in relation to the Corn Exchange and 
The Renaissance, Kelham Hall Ltd. 
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the verbal update be noted. 
 

39 UPDATE ON PERFORMANCE AND ENFORCEMENT MATTERS 
 

 The Committee considered the report presented by the Business Manager – Public 
Protection in relation to the activity and performance of the Licensing Team between 
1 October and 31 December 2021. 
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AGREED (unanimously) that the report be noted. 
 

40 TEMPORARY EVENT NOTICES 
 

 The Committee considered the report presented by the Business Manager – Public 
Protection in relation to the Temporary Event Notices received between 1 October 
and 31 December 2021.  The appendix to the report listed all the TENs received. 
 
AGREED (unanimously) that the report be noted. 
 

 
Meeting closed at 6.45 pm. 
 
 
 
Chairman 
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Forward Plan of the Licensing Committee Decisions from 1 July 2022 to 30 June 2023 
 

This document records some of the items that will be submitted to the Licensing Committee over the course of the next twelve months.  
 

These committee meetings are open to the press and public. 
 

Agenda papers for Licensing Committee meetings are published on the Council’s website 5 days before the meeting http://www.newark-
sherwooddc.gov.uk/agendas/. Any items marked confidential or exempt will not be available for public inspection. 
 

Meeting Date Subject for Decision and Brief Description Contact Officer Details 

15 September 2022 Attendance at Committee by Representatives of Nottinghamshire Police Authority alan.batty@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk 

15 September 2022 Review of Potential Licensing Conditions – Update Report alan.batty@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk 

15 September 2022 Night-Time Economy Visits by the Licensing Committee alan.batty@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk 

15 September 2022 Promotion of Pub Watch alan.batty@newark-sherwooddc.gov.uk 

 
Members to put forward any items they would wish to consider at future meetings of the Licensing Committee. 

A
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Report to: Licensing Committee Meeting – 23 June 2022  
 

Director Lead:  Matthew Finch, Director – Communities & Environment 
 

Lead Officer: Alan Batty, Business Manager – Public Protection, Extn. 5467 
 

Report Summary 

Reason for Report 
To inform Members of the agreement reached in settlement of the 
appeal submitted by the Corn Exchange, Newark. 

Report Title Update on the Appeal for The Corn Exchange, Newark 

Purpose of Report 
To provide Members with an update on the agreement reached in 
settlement of the appeal submitted in relation to the Corn 
Exchange Newark. 

Recommendations 
That Members note the outcome of the appeal against the Corn 
Exchange Premise Licence. 

 

1.0 Background  
 
1.1 In July 2020 an application was submitted by Corn Exchange Newark Ltd. for a licence 

for the premises known as the ‘Corn Exchange’ 18 Castlegate Newark.  The application 
gave rise to thirty three representations some in support of the application and some 
against it. A Licensing Panel was convened to hear the application. 

 
1.2 The Licensing hearing took place on 21 August 2020, with the panel consisting of 

Councillor Rita Crowe – Chairman, Councillor Ronnie White and Councillor Lee Brazier.  
The Panel heard an abundance of evidence, with representations against the application 
being made by Nottinghamshire Police and the Environmental Health team of the 
Council.  

 
1.3 After hearing all the evidence and after lengthy deliberation the Panel granted licence.  

The hours of operation requested in the licence were amended to reflect the different 
activities that were stated to be taking place in different areas (and different floors) of 
the building.  A number of additional conditions were also attached to the licence. 

 
1.4 The applicant did not agree with the outcome of the Hearing and submitted an appeal 

against the decision to Nottingham Magistrate’s Court. 
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1.5 As Members will no doubt be aware there has been a sever back log in the courts which 
has resulted in the appeal hearing being delayed and only being listed to be heard in 
January 2022.  A week before the appeal hearing an adjournment was requested by the 
applicant due to his attendance at a funeral.  A new date of 11 May was agreed for the 
appeal hearing.  The Council had to seek its own adjournment (of a week) due to the 
availability of a witness, which meant that the case was to be heard on 16 May. 

 
1.6 During the run up to the dates set out above the Council had been preparing its case to 

defend the appeal.  To this end, an external barrister specialising in licensing law was 
appointed to represent the Council.   

 
1.7 On receiving the evidence supplied by the appellant in support of his case the Council’s 

barrister formed the opinion that on balance the appellant was highly likely to win the 
appeal.  One of the main reasons for this was the change to the night time economy of 
Newark over recent moths and the police response.  Two premises within Newark Town 
centre have recently submitted applications and been granted licences for operating 
hours until 3.30am.  The barrister reflected that this had resulted in very different 
circumstances in relation to policing and late opening within the town that the Hearing 
Panel would not have taken into account during their consideration of the original 
application, thus weakening the case. 

 
1.8 The Police Licensing Officer who gave evidence at the hearing has been absent from 

work due to sickness since April and as a result not been available to provide additional 
statements, countering the arguments put forward by the appellant.  This was further 
exacerbated by the long term absence of the Senior Police Licensing Officer. 

 
1.9 Having considered all the legal arguments and taking the advice provided by the 

barrister into account, there was then the deliberation of the potential cost to the 
Council if the appeal was lost.  The appellant’s barrister had stated that she intended to 
make an order for the total costs payable to be awarded against the Council if the appeal 
was successful.  Whilst the Council would have been in a position to argue that it made 
the original decision on good faith based on the evidence at the time it must also 
consider the strength of any appeal and the evidence available at the time of the appeal.  
As stated above the Council’s barrister was of the opinion that there was a strong 
likelihood that the appeal would be successful and that the costs order would be made 
against the Council.  The estimate was that this would amount to more than £10,000. 

 
1.10 The Business Manager - Public Protection in discussion with the Senior Legal Officer 

agreed that a negotiated out of court settlement was appropriate taking all the 
circumstances into account.  The Chairman of the Committee was made aware of the 
principal of agreeing a settlement. 

 
1.11 Both the hours of the licence and the conditions attached to it were amended and 

agreement was reached.  The conditions attached to the licence were considered to 
provide the control over the licence that was necessary.  The amended hours were in 
excess of those agreed by the Panel and in line with those requested by the applicant in 
the original application. 
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1.12 Whist the agreed outcome is different to the decision made by the Hearing Panel it must 
be seen in the context of the passage of almost two years, the impact of the pandemic 
on town centres and  the recent licences granted with extended times. 

 
1.13 The District Judge has instructed the Licensing Authority to issue a new licence in line 

with the agreement submitted to the court 
 
2.0 Proposal/Options Considered and Reasons for Recommendation 

 
That Members note the contents of the report. 

 
3.0 Implications 
 
3.1 In writing this report and in putting forward recommendations officers have considered 

the following implications; Data Protection, Digital and Cyber Security, Equality and 
Diversity, Financial, Human Resources, Human Rights, Legal, Safeguarding and 
Sustainability.  No implications have been identified. 

 
Background Papers and Published Documents 
 
Licensing Act 2003 
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NEWARK & SHERWOOD DISTRICT COUNCIL 
LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 

 
RECORD OF HEARING HELD ON 

15 MARCH 2022 
10:00 HOURS 

MEETING HELD AT  
CASTLE HOUSE, GREAT NORTH ROAD, NEWARK NG24 1BY 

 
HEARING TO CONSIDER AN APPLICATION FOR THE VARIATION OF A 

PREMISES LICENCE 
 

THE WHITE HIND 
3 CARTER GATE 

NEWARK 
NG24 1UA 

 
SUB – COMMITTEE: Councillor R Jackson (Chairman) 
(The Panel) Councillor Mrs B. Brooks 
 Councillor Mrs S. Michael 
 Councillor R White 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Caroline O’Hare (Legal Advisor - NSDC) 
 Nicola Rowlands (Senior Licensing Officer - NSDC) 
 

Applicant: Richard Belam 
 
Representors: Councillor Jane Olson (Newark Town Council) 

 
Presentation by the Senior Licensing Officer 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer presented to the Panel details of the application made by 
Richard and Tracey Belam of The White Hind, 3 Carter Gate, Newark NG24 1UA.  The 
report before the Panel presented Members with a summary of the application, the 
licensing history of the premise and the reasons for the Hearing.  
 
The report set out the legislation in relation to the powers that licensing authorities 
had, the options available to the Panel and the relevant policies and guidance. 
 
Questions 
 
Councillor Michael queried whether the Police were in agreement with the amended 
hours and conditions of the application.  She also queried whether there had been 
any issues arising from the use of Temporary Event Notices (TENs) at the premises.  
The Senior Licensing Officer confirmed that the Police had agreed to the amendment 
application and that there had been no reported issues arising from the TENs. 
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Presentation of Application 
 
Mr. Richard Belam advised that he had been a licensee for many years.  He stated that 
there had been changes to both drinking and working patterns with people no longer 
just going out for a drink on a Friday and Saturday night.  Mr. Belam stated that he 
was trying to provide a venue for people to go to for a drink, noting that there were 
no other late night establishments.  He acknowledged that there were issue which 
could arise from public houses but that he could help to control those.   
 
In relation to the proposed hours applied for, Mr. Belam stated the he had no 
intention of opening until 03:00 hours on a Thursday but the hours would offer a 
degree of flexibility with the premise currently only opening 3 days a week, noting 
that trade may pick-up after the Easter holidays. 
 
In referring to the TENs, Mr. Belam confirmed that there had been no incidents and 
that, in turn, had led to the application to vary the premise licence.  He added that all 
the regulations relating to Covid restrictions had been dealt with and the premises 
had run smoothly throughout that period.   
 
Questions to Applicant 
 
Councillor White queried what steps would be taken to mitigate any potential noise 
nuisance when customers left the premises in the early hours of the morning.  Mr. 
Belam advised that door supervisors were employed.  He added that customers 
tended to leave the premises quietly once the external lights had been switched off 
and that the base levels of music playing was reduced as the night progressed.  Last 
orders would be at 02:50 hours, last serving of drinks at 03:10 hours with customers 
leaving no later than 03:30 hours.   
 
Councillor Jackson queried whether the application to vary the premise had been 
demand led and whether there were many off-sales.  Mr. Belam advised that one of 
his agreed conditions was to have any empty premise by 03:30 hours and that, in 
general, he would keep to the 20 minute drinking up time.  He stated that he did not 
have frequent off-sales.  If an off-sale was requested, these were supplied in sealed 
bottles in a bag.  If a customer presented as intoxicated requesting an off-sale, they 
would not be served.   
 
Councillor Jackson also queried whether the door staff were employed during the 
evening.  Mr. Belam advised that they were present from 20:00 hours until the 
premises were empty.  He added that he had door staff working longer hours when 
the premises had live music on.  In response to how frequently live music was played, 
Mr. Belam said that it was mainly recorded music on a Friday and Saturday.  Generally 
live music took place on a Thursday, noting the potential for live music to be 
problematic. 
 
Presentation of Representations 
 
Councillor Jane Olson advised that Newark Town Council had 3 areas of concern.   
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Firstly, noise nuisance, although the Town Council’s representation had been based 
on the hours as originally applied for but noted that loud singing from karaoke could 
be heard on Appletongate.  She advised that it was reassuring that the base levels of 
music was lowered throughout the evening.   
 
Secondly, there was a concern about violence, adding that there was anecdotal 
evidence that issues spilled out onto the street. 
 
Questions  
 
Councillor White queried what time of day the voices from karaoke could be heard 
and whether there was any proof of violence.  Councillor Olson advised that the loud 
voices were during the afternoon and into the evening, but that this had been pre-
pandemic.  She confirmed that any proof of violence was purely anecdotal.   
 
Councillor Michael queried whether the noise from the karaoke had been reported.  
Councillor Olson advised that she had heard it when passing through the area but she 
did not live in that area.   
 
In responding to the points raised by Councillor Olson, Mr. Belam advised of the 
following: 
 
ASB – staff were able to control the area outside the premise but the objection cited 
that there had been incidents in the area outside and in the pub.  There were many 
pubs in the area which closed at the same time as The White Hind.  Any incidents 
were not necessarily from his customers.  Any incidents of ASB or crime and disorder 
would be dealt with by pub staff.  If they could not deal with it, it would be reported 
to the Police.  Mr. Belam was co-Chairman of the Newark Pub-Watch. 
 
Noise Nuisance – any complaints of noise nuisance were discussed with the Licensing 
Enforcement Officer.  The volume level could be ‘tweaked’ if necessary and the 
external speakers could be turned off.  A decibel reading had recently been 
undertaken.  The level was recorded as 40 at the highest with an average of 35.  45 is 
the ‘complaint level’.  The premise and its door staff had control of the DJ’s music 
levels.  There was no wish to upset residents or businesses in the area.   
 
The Panel’s Legal Advisor queried how Mr. Belam would control issues surrounding 
other pubs closing at 02:00 hours and his premise closing at 03:00 hours.  Mr. Belam 
stated that the Police had advised him not to put a last entry time on as it created the 
potential for problems.  His door staff would use their experience to refuse entry to 
person who were already intoxicated.  The maximum occupancy at the premise was 
150 but usually it is lower at 100, which is a controllable number.  When other 
premises close, their door staff then go to the White Hind to work there for the 
remainder of the night.  The premise actively used the Challenge 25 policy and 
checked customers’ ID.   
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Summing Up 
 
Councillor Jane Olson 
 
Councillor Olson thanked Mr. Belam for his reassurances.  She stated that the 
representations were sent on behalf of residents and businesses in an attempt to not 
see an increase in incidents of ASB.  She acknowledged that there had been no direct 
complaints to the Town Council. 
 
Mr. Richard Belam 
 
In relation to ASB, Mr. Belam stated that he had and would continue to attend all 
training courses offered by the Council e.g. SIA; Stand by Her.  He was proactive in 
trying to prepare for the worst but mindful that he could not control every customer’s 
behaviour.  If an incident occurred which he would not resolve, he would contact the 
Police.   
 
Decision 
 
The decision of the Licensing Hearing Panel was to grant the variation of the premise 
licence subject to the following hours and conditions: 
 
1. The opening hours and hours for licensable activities would be: 

Opening hours Monday – Wednesday 08.00-02.30 

Thursday – Saturday 08.00-03.30 

Sunday 09.00-02.30 

Supply of Alcohol ( both on and off sales) Monday – Wednesday 08.00-02.00 

Thursday –Saturday 08.00-03.30 

Sunday 09.00-02.00 

Provision of live music ( indoors)  Thursday – Saturday 19.00-02.30 

Sunday 16.00- 02.00 

Provision of recorded music ( indoors) Sunday – Wednesday 10.00-02.00 

Thursday – Saturday 10.00-03.30 

Provisions of Late night refreshment 
(indoors) 

Sunday –Wednesday 23.00-02.00 

Thursday – Saturday 23.00-03.30 

 
2. The conditions set out in the applicants operating schedule and set out on 

Agenda page 11 will be attached to the licence.  
 
These related to 

 having a bound and sequentially paginated incident or accident book or 
electronic record of all instances of disorder, damage to property and 
personal injury at the premises being retained (and made available on 
request for inspection or copying by police or other authorised person) for at 
least 12 months. 
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 All staff members to be fully trained in retail sale of alcohol and such training 
shall be ongoing and reviewed every 6 months. All details of level of training 
to be recorded in a bound and sequentially paginated book or electronic 
record. The book or electronic record shall be made available for inspection 
/copying by the police or other authorised person. Such records shall be 
retained for at least 12 months. 

 A challenge 25 scheme shall operate at the premises. Any person who 
appears to be under 25 years of age shall not be allowed to purchase alcohol 
unless they produce an acceptable form of photo identification. 

 
3. All other conditions on the existing licence to remain in force 
 
 
 
Meeting closed at 11.00 am. 
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NEWARK & SHERWOOD DISTRICT COUNCIL 
LICENSING SUB-COMMITTEE 

 
RECORD OF HEARING HELD ON 

18 MARCH 2022 
10:00 HOURS 

MEETING HELD AT  
CASTLE HOUSE, GREAT NORTH ROAD, NEWARK NG24 1BY 

 
HEARING TO CONSIDER AN APPLICATION FOR THE VARIATION OF A 

PREMISES LICENCE 
 

McCARROLLS BARBERS 
32 KING STREET 

SOUTHWELL 
NG25 0EN 

 
SUB – COMMITTEE: Councillor Mrs S. Michael (Chairman) 
(The Panel) Councillor M. Cope 
 Councillor Mrs R. Crowe 
 Councillor I. Walker 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: Caroline O’Hare (Legal Advisor - NSDC) 
 Nicola Rowlands (Senior Licensing Officer - NSDC) 
 Brian Beddows (EHO – NSDC) 
 Chris Briggs (Planning Enforcement – NSDC) 
 Anna Meacham (Licensing Support Officer – NSDC) 
 

Applicant: Paul McCarroll 
 Helen Gent 
 
Representors: None in Attendance 

 
Presentation by the Senior Licensing Officer 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer presented to the Panel details of the application made by 
Paul McCarroll of McCarrolls’ Barbers, 32 King Street, Southwell, NG25 0EN.  The 
report before the Panel presented Members with a summary of the application, the 
licensing history of the premise and the reasons for the Hearing.  
 
The report set out the legislation in relation to the powers that licensing authorities 
had, the options available to the Panel and the relevant policies and guidance. 
 
Questions 
 
Councillor Michael queried whether the condition limiting the number of drinks 
served to each person was still in force.  The Senior Licensing Officer advised that the 
condition had been removed in March 2019.  She also confirmed that no complaints 
had been received in relation to the Temporary Event Notices (TENs) used at the 

Agenda Page 17

Agenda Item 7



premises and that under de-regulations, any premise that has a premise licence can 
automatically play recorded or live music between the hours of 08:00hours to 
23:00hours. 
 
Councillor Michael queried with the Environmental Health Officer whether any 
complaints had been received arising from the TENs.  The EHO advised that no 
complaints had been received in the previous 2 years and that was the reason that no 
representation had been submitted.   
 
Presentation of Application 
 
Mr. McCarroll advised that the pandemic had led to the business being quiet and that 
the current hour was too early to close.  It was a small bar accommodating 25 people.  
He had never received complaints from closer residents.  He felt that the representor 
had no evidence to support her claims.  If the longer hours were granted it would not 
attract younger customers but more so his older customer who were a nice crowd.  
There had never been any incidents of ASB and the Police had not been called to any 
incidents.   
 
Questions to Applicant 
 
Councillor Cope queried what had changed since the last hearing held in 2019, other 
than the restrictions due to the pandemic.  Mr. McCarroll advised that he had been 
served with a Noise Abatement Notice 2 days before the last hearing which was 
subsequently retracted.  He stated that a recording device could not say where noise 
was coming from and that when the alleged noise nuisance had occurred, his premise 
had not been open for business.  He felt that the issue had had a bearing on the 
outcome of the hearing and also he was now aware that if granted, he would have to 
secure planning permission to open longer hours.   
 
Councillor Cope also queried what measures, via conditions, would be put in place to 
mitigate noise nuisance.  Mr. McCarroll stated that it was his believe that previous 
issues had been due to having the door to the premise open but this had since been 
stopped.  He added that he was looking to strengthen the sound proofing at the 
premise as the shop front was currently only single glazing.   
 
Councillor Crowe queried where customers went who wished to smoke.  Mr. 
McCarroll advised there was a little area at the rear of the premise but customers 
tended to gravitate to the front, adding that he tried to get them to be mindful of 
where they stood.   
 
The Legal Advisor noted that the application implied that the request for longer hours 
was due to customer demand.  She queried whether a further application would be 
submitted should demand increase again.  Mr. McCarroll advised that he would not 
wish to be there any longer than the hours applied for.  He stated that there was no 
guarantee that his customer numbers would increase and that the alleged noise 
nuisance was generated from other premises in the area.   
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Presentation of Representations 
 
Chris Briggs – Planning Enforcement Officer 
 
Mr. Briggs advised that the application to vary the licence could not be supported as it 
was in direct conflict with the planning conditions.   
 
Anna Meacham – Licensing Support Officer 
 
The Licensing Panel were informed that the representor, Ms Rachel Thackray, was 
unable to attend the Hearing due to a previous medical appointment.  She had 
requested that a statement be read out on her behalf which the Business Manager – 
Public Protection had agreed to on this occasion.  The statement was as follows: 
 

I’m sorry that I can’t attend today’s Hearing in person but I want you to 
know that my non-attendance today is due to medical reasons – rather 
than a lack of interest – and that, had there been any way of attending, 
then I would have been here. This decision on whether or not to extend the 
licensing hours really matters to me and my family – and to other residents 
affected - as the noise disturbance, even from the current licensing hours, is 
making my life miserable.   
 
My fundamental position is that I strongly object to this application to 
extend the licensing hours and opening times at McCarroll’s Barber’s Shop 
from 9.30pm until 11.pm on Thursday, Friday and Saturday evenings.  
Although the initial licence to serve alcohol was granted with strict 
conditions attached, McCarrolls Barbers’ Shop is now operating SOLELY as 
a bar in the evenings - currently until 9.30pm - and this change to the 
licensing hours will mean that it would stay open - as a Bar only - until 
11pm.  Somehow, a Barbers’ Shop which had a licence to serve alcohol to 
its hairdressing customers has morphed into a Bar in the evenings, 
currently open until 9.30pm and now applying to be open until 11pm.  It 
doesn’t seem right that a hairdressers/barbers has become a bar without 
the usual open planning consultation – and this licence is already causing 
problems for local residents.  
 
For context - this Barbers’ Shop is in a mixed residential/retail setting and is 
directly adjoined by homes – either as flats above or to the side and with 
neighbouring terraced homes with families – myself included – running 
alongside. This street was once all housing and sits in a conservation area 
with listed houses including in the neighbouring homes. As a resident who 
lives very close to McCarrolls, most of the problems caused by the Barbers 
Shop operating as a Bar fall under Licensing Objective: Public Nuisance 
and this application to extend the hours of operation will cause further 
public nuisance.  
 
At the moment, when the Bar is open, it really affects my quality of life.  For 
example, there is anti-social behaviour with rowdy, drunken people 
drinking and/or smoking on the pavement outside the bar, littering, 
occasionally smashing glasses outside my door, sitting on our windowsill, 
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swearing, loud music, and disruptive behaviour as people leave the bar - 
and I can hear all of this in my house! At times, I can hear this in every room 
of the house - including the bedrooms - so there is no respite.  
 
The biggest impact the proposed changes will have are that the 
disturbance I’ve just outlined will continue for longer – and there will be a 
further loss of amenity to me and my family due to the noise nuisance. This 
is caused by loud music (which is clearly audible in my house and which 
prevents normal conversation and sleep) and the added negative impact of 
people causing disturbance when they arrive and when they leave the 
premises – and when they spill out onto the pavement for drinking/smoking 
and when the bar doors are open, particularly in the summer, when the 
noise of people in the bar, as well as the music, can be clearly heard in my 
house. This proposed extension would mean that this noise disturbance 
would continue for longer and later, ruining all weekend evenings, and 
preventing me from living my life as I want to in my own home (eg having a 
normal conversation without raising voices, being able to enjoy the TV or 
my own music at a reasonable volume, going to bed and being able to 
sleep at a time that we want to without having to wait for the bar to close 
(and the music to finish and the people to leave). 
 
McCarrolls Barbers Shop was granted a licence to serve alcohol in Autumn 
2018 with specific conditions restricting the sale of alcohol to hairdressing 
customers only and also limited to 2 drinks per customer – but, since Day 
One, the Barbers Shop has operated purely as a bar in the evenings - 
totally separate from the business of cutting hair - and this has caused 
problems for residents who live nearby, and for those residents who are 
walking along the street. The noise nuisance and anti-social behaviour of 
staff and customers is a major problem and has been since the original 
licence was granted.  
 
I think it’s important to say that the noise disturbance and anti-social 
behaviour has been sustained and prolonged over many months - this is 
not just a one-off case – as it happens every weekend. This noise nuisance 
and anti-social behaviour was logged by me for many months, 
Environmental Health were involved, as were the Licensing Team at 
Newark and Sherwood,  and both departments visited McCarrolls to assess 
and advise them of the problems. I submitted the log as evidence at the last 
Hearing to extend the licensing hours (in October 2019) and the previous 
application to increase the licensing hours was rejected due to the negative 
impact on local residents, particularly the excessive noise and anti-social 
behaviour.  Although we have lived on King Street for 18 years, none of 
this had ever been a problem and we were never disturbed by people in 
the street until McCarroll’s opened as a bar.  
 
This current application to extend the licensing hours is exactly the same as 
the application in 2019 and, crucially, nothing much has changed since the 
last Hearing where it was refused for exactly the same reasons as I am 
outlining now – the problems have not gone away and there is still noise 
nuisance and anti-social behaviour caused by McCarrolls’ operating as a 
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bar in the evenings. The only difference between then and now is that we 
have had moments of relative peace when, due to Covid, the bar was 
closed and so we have had periods of respite from the disturbance it 
causes.  One change which I have been told has happened is that McCarroll 
has changed his music system which has, in some part, reduced some of the 
thumping bass which could be heard in my house BUT I can still hear the 
bar noise in my house, including the recorded music and the people, and 
the consequence of this is that my weekends are ruined - I can’t carry on 
with my normal life in the evenings as I can’t hear the television at normal 
volumes, can’t have normal conversations, and cannot go to sleep when we 
want to due to the noise of people and the music in the bar or outside and 
arriving and leaving.  This weekend for example, I could hear the Bar music 
in my house, was disturbed by customers leaving, and there were empty 
glasses from the bar left on the pavement outside McCarrolls on Saturday 
night until he cleared them away the following day – they were there until 
Sunday morning/lunchtime at least when I walked past so I’m not sure 
when he took them inside. 
 
By extending the hours of the alcohol licence and extending the opening 
hours of the bar until 11pm, the problems of noise nuisance and antisocial 
behaviour will also be extended - and that seems unbearable. It would 
mean that the excessive noise and disruption would continue until at least 
11pm on Thursday, Friday, and Saturday, evenings and this would be 
miserable for me – it’s awful every weekend now but at least it stops at 
9.30pm; the new extended hours would prolong the misery.  
 
I have looked at S182 and the details and guidance around the Licensing 
Objectives and I can see that Public Nuisance – which this clearly is - also 
includes the reduction of living and working amenity of those who live 
and work in the area of the premises and this is definitely the case for me 
and other residents as mentioned earlier.  S182 notes that the licensing 
objectives should take into account the rights of people who live nearby – 
and, as a result, I hope that the panel will consider the rights of residents 
who are complaining about the noise and anti-social behaviour even at 
the current hours of opening/licensing. 
 

I’d just like also to mention that I understand that recorded/live music is 
not specifically included in the premise licence but that, according to S182, 
anyone who provides music entertainment (recorded or live) must still 
ensure that they do not cause a noise nuisance. This is NOT happening – 
McCarrolls plays loud music in the evenings which is disturbing residents. 
Although I am the only resident to lodge an objection as an individual this 
time, I am aware that other residents have lodged their concerns about 
noise and anti-social behaviour to the Town Council and that these views 
have been conveyed to you in the objection from the Town Council. I know 
that some residents did not want to object directly this time in person due 
to fear of being identified – and because, in the past on this case, there has 
been a breach of GDPR by NSDC when lodging concerns about public 
nuisance with this ‘Bar.’ I hope that due weight will be given to those 
residents, including myself, who are directly affected by this.  
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Throughout the three and a half years that McCarrolls has been running an 
evening bar serving alcohol to drinking customers in a Barber’s Shop, the 
licensing conditions have been broken on numerous occasions and it was 
operating until 2020 without the necessary planning permission (which was 
then declined when McCarrolls’ applied for this retrospectively). This 
planning permission has since been granted on appeal but with clear 
conditions attached.   
 
I have seen the Planning Inspector’s report and it clearly states that it 
granted planning permission retrospectively on the explicit understanding 
that it should be subject to the following conditions, namely that it should 
NOT be open outside the following hours: 09.00am to 9.30pm Mondays-
Fridays, 08.30am to 9.30pm Saturdays, and 12.00 noon until 4pm on 
Sundays. Granting an extension to the current licensing hours – allowing 
later opening until 11pm - would be in contravention of the planning 
consent and would contribute to further public nuisance – one of the 
Licensing considerations. The Inspector’s clear view is that the hours of 
operation should not be extended and that the licensing hours should not 
be changed.   
 
The Planning Inspector’s report considered one of the main issues to be the 
“effect of the use of the  .  . .barbers and drinking establishment on the 
living conditions of neighbouring residential occupiers in terms of noise and 
disturbance..” and that a “condition could reasonably be required to 
further limit the extent of the bar use in the interests of neighbours’ living 
conditions.”  It goes on to say that the “a condition preventing the 
opening of the bar in isolation is needed and that the fact that the 
premises have not been opening late into the evening may have been an 
important factor.” 
 
It seems that my objection to this extension of hours on the basis of public 
nuisance is supported by the Planning Inspector and his advice that 
planning permission be granted with certain conditions attached, 
specifically restricted opening hours. I really hope that this professional and 
objective view from the Planning Inspector about the negative impact on 
residents’ quality of life is given due consideration. 
 
The Planning Inspector’s report also goes on to say that: “the premises 
shall not be open to patrons or customers as a drinking establishment 
unless they are also open to customers as a hairdressers/barbers.” The 
report also says that Paul McCarroll submitted evidence to the Inspector 
which states that “whilst the bar serves drinks to customers who are not 
having their hair cut, as well as those that are, the bar is only open 
when the hairdressers/barbers is also open for business. The premises are 
never used exclusively for bar activity.”  This seems at odds with 
McCarroll’s  website which advertises the hours of hairdressing business 
which are separate from the hours when the bar is open eg Saturday Bar 
Open 7-9.30pm. (This website may, of course, be inaccurate).  Paul 
McCarroll IS openly operating a bar in the evenings – exclusive to cutting 
hair – and it seems that this is in contravention of the planning permission 
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granted on appeal by the Planning Inspector. There also seems to be an 
inconsistency between the current licence - which states that all scissors 
should be locked away by 8pm - and the Planning Inspector’s report which 
states that the premises shall not be open to customers for drinking unless 
also open to customers as a barbers..... 
 
In his application, Paul McCarroll suggests that the extended opening hours 
will not cause a public nuisance saying that - and I quote: “the average 
client is .. . only popping in for a few drinks during licencing hours and 
...would be a social drink....” Whether or not this is the case and regardless 
of how many drinks they are having, there is very clear public nuisance as a 
result of noise disturbance from groups of people socialising in the bar and 
outside on the pavement  and from loud music. I can honestly say that, 
since McCarrolls started operating as a bar, the impact on my life at home 
has been negative – mainly from noise disturbance from people in the bar 
or on the pavement or leaving and arriving, as well as from loud music.  
Under the proposed extended hours of opening and serving alcohol, the 
noise disturbance will just go on for longer and until later in the evening. 
 
Looking specifically at what Paul McCarroll says in his application about the 
increase in hours he says that this is a “modest increase” of hours and that 
these opening hours will not be used all of the time.  I disagree with this 
statement as it is not the NUMBER of extra hours he is proposing but the 
fact that it will be open LATER in the evenings, prolonging the noise and 
misery for residents - and the impact would not be - I quote – “modest.” 
 
Paul McCarroll put forward this argument 2-3 years ago when applying for 
a similar variation in licensing hours and NSDC rejected it. They stated that 
McCarroll’s rationale that it was a “modest” increase could not be used as 
a way of mitigating the clear negative impact of public nuisance (eg noise 
disturbance) for residents - and that extending the licensing and opening 
times of the bar later into the evening would affect residents and their 
quality of life.   
 
Paul McCarroll also says in his application that he does not – I quote - 
“anticipate any anti-sociable behaviour at 9pm.”  I’m not sure why 9pm is 
relevant here as he is asking to open until 11pm.....however he also defends 
the extended licensing hours based on the fact that the clientele is older 
and beyond - I quote - “causing problems when drinking.” This is impossible 
to guarantee and, regardless of the age of the customers, the very 
existence of a busy bar in this residential area is already causing noise 
disturbance and anti-social behaviour and impacting those living nearby.  
Assuming the clientele remains the same, the problems will continue until 
later.  If the clientele changes it may be for the worse – later opening times 
could attract clients who have already been drinking elsewhere....I can only 
see things getting worse.  
 
Another concern that I have is that the licence is applied to the premises, 
not to the person, and, even if - as Paul McCarroll asserts in his application 
- he does not intend to stay open until 11pm every night, he could employ a 
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manager or sell the business with the licence attached to someone who 
WOULD open until 11pm every night. He used this argument at the last 
application to extend the licence and the panel ruled that this was an 
unacceptable argument on several grounds, including that the uncertainty 
for residents of knowing whether their weekends would be ruined by late 
night noise disturbance was unacceptable and that the possibility of a 
disturbed weekend for local residents was just as bad as the reality. 
 
I would like to make it clear that I am not opposed to businesses 
diversifying but I think it’s only fair that residents should be entitled to 
some peace and quiet in their homes. We bought our houses here long 
before McCarrolls even had a Barbers’ Shop, let alone a licence which 
somehow allows him to operate as a Bar in the evenings.  
 
I hope that Paul McCarroll is able to continue running a successful barbers 
shop but in a way which allows me (and the other residents) to continue 
with our lives. Key to this is retaining the current opening hours and 
licensing arrangements – and also reducing the volume of music played 
during opening hours and trying to minimise the noise disturbance from 
customers. (Paul McCarroll has been in my house and heard for himself 
how loud the music can be and so I would hope that he can see that 
changes need to be made and that he should consider the impact on 
residents.) 
 
Given all of the above, I really hope that the Panel will oppose this 
application.  
 
In summary, had I not been so adversely affected by the evening bar 
activities, I would not have raised any concerns at all.   
 
I very much hope that the application is turned down given that even the 
current licensing hours are making my life – and other residents’ lives – 
miserable. 
 
If the panel decides to approve the extended hours then I would be grateful 
if you would consider attaching certain conditions to the licence in order to 
try to minimise the noise disturbance and anti-social behaviour for 
residents living nearby. 
 
Thank you. 
Rachel Thackray (Resident). 

 
Questions  
 

Mr. McCarroll noted that in Ms Thackray’s statement it referred to smashed glasses 
on the street outside her door.  He stated that these had not been smashed.  He 
stated that throughout the statement it referred to ‘we’ with Mr. McCarroll stating 
that it was just Ms Thackray and he felt it to be personal.  He added that there was no 
evidence to support the claims and that he could prove that other premises had later 
hours of operation and created noise. 
 Agenda Page 24



Councillor Crowe asked for the location of Ms Thackray’s home to be pinpointed on 
the map within the paperwork.  The Senior Licensing Officer advised the Panel of the 
location.   
 
Councillor Walker noted that both Southwell Town Council and Ms Thackray had said 
complaints had been made but the EHO had no evidence of any being received.  It 
was also noted that the Police had never been called to an incident at the premise.   
 
The Panel’s Legal Advisor queried with the EHO whether there had been any contact 
with Environmental Health about the alleged noise nuisance.  Mr. Beddows, the EHO, 
advised that he had checked their records and logs of call received and there had 
been no recent contact with Ms Thackray, Southwell Town Council, local residents or 
any district councillors. 
 
The Legal Advisor noted that within Ms Thackray’s statement it referred to the 
premises being used exclusively for bar activity.  Mr. McCarroll stated that the 
Planning Inspector had said that neither service could be offered exclusively but Mr. 
McCarroll knew he had to lock away his scissors from 20:00 hours.  He clarified that a 
barber service did not necessarily mean the cutting of hair and that it could be the 
offering of a consultation for a future appointment.   
 
Decision 
 
Having considered all of the above in detail the Panel’s decision was that: 
 
1. The hours where licenced sale of alcohol would be permitted on the premises 

were varied as follows: 
 

 Opening Hours Supply of Alcohol Hours 

Monday - Wednesday 09:00 - 21:30 12:00 - 21:00 

Thursday - Saturday 09:00 – 23:00 12:00 – 22:30 

Sunday 12:00 – 16:00 12:00 - 16:00 

 
2. The following conditions shall be applied to the licence: 

 
i. The Licence holder/ anyone employed by him on the premises whilst it is 

open shall not permit customers to drink, smoke or congregate outside the 
front of the premises. 

 
ii. The doors to the venue to remain closed at all times when it is open serving 

alcohol save for permitting the entrance and exit of customers. 
 
 
Meeting closed at 11.05 am. 
 
 
 
Chairman 
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Report to: Licensing Committee Meeting – 23 June 2022 
 

Director Lead:  Matthew Finch, Director – Communities & Environment 
 

Lead Officer: Nicola Rowlands, Senior Licensing Officer, Extn. 5894 
 

Report Summary 

Reason for Report 
To inform the Committee of the activity and performance of the 
Licensing Team and to provide Members with details of current ongoing 
enforcement issues. 

Report Title Update on Performance and Enforcement Matters 

Purpose of Report 

To provide Members of the Committee with details of the various 
activities undertaken by the Licensing Team in relation to the 
different types of licensing matters covered by the Licensing Act 
2003. 

Recommendations That the report be noted. 

 

1.0 Background  
 
 This report covers the period from 1 January and 31 March 2022 inclusive and sets out 

the range and number of licence applications during this period.  It also highlights any 
activity required as a result of the applications. 

 
1.1 Activity Report for 1 January to 31 March 2022 
 

Application Type 
Number 
Received 

Number 
Issued 

Number 
Refused 

Comments 

Personal Licence 14 14 0  

Vary the Designated Premise Supervisor 18 18 0  

Transfer of Premise Licence 9 9 0  

Minor Variation 0 0 0  

Variation to Premise Licence 6 6 0  

New Premise licence  5 5 0  

Change of name/address of premise licence 
holder 

0 0 0  

Notification of Interest 0 0 0  

Surrendered Licences 0 0 0  

Temporary Event Notices 44 44 0  
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 By way of comparison, the number of Temporary Event Notices received for the same 
period last year was 4 and 2020 was 52.  

 
1.2 Enforcement Activity 
 
 Ongoing Enforcement Activity between 1 January and 31 March 2022 
 

Location  Summary of 
Complaint/Reason 
for Visit 

Date Case 
Opened  

Action Taken So Far 

Costcutter, 
Ollerton 

Routine Inspection 05.01.2022 3 actions (letter of 
authority, DPS 
personal licence to 
be seen, CCTV to 
record for 31 days). 
LEO following up. 

Crown Hotel, 
Southwell 

Assault outside pub 10.01.2022 LEO made Police 
aware, who 
confirmed they are 
investigating the 
incident. LEO spoke 
to DPS at the Crown 
who stated that a 
group of young men 
had been removed 
from the pub shortly 
before the incident 
and there was no 
fighting inside. 
Unable to contact 
complainant. 

White Post Inn, 
Farnsfield 

Routine Inspection 13.01.2022 3 actions (letter of 
authority, full copy of 
premises licence, 
gaming machine 
permit). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

Oakmere Park Golf 
Club, Oxton 

Routine Inspection 13.01.2022 4 actions (letter of 
authority, full copy of 
premises licence, 
DPS personal licence, 
gaming machine 
permit). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 
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Green Dragon, 
Oxton 

Routine Inspection 13.01.2022 1 actions (updated 
letter of authority). 
LEO followed up and 
all actions 
completed. 

Farndon Ferry Complaints of loud 
music and drug use to 
Farndon Parish Council. 

18.01.2022 LEO spoke to 
complainant and 
updated him on the 
history of noise 
complaints from this 
premises. This is an 
ongoing issue. 

Ye Olde Bridge Inn, 
Oxton 

Routine Inspection 19.01.2022 1 action (CCTV to 
record for 28 days). 
LEO revisited and 
checked CCTV, all in 
order. 

Woodberry Tea 
House Café, 
Farnsfield 

Routine Inspection 19.01.2022 3 actions (letter of 
authority to be 
updated, staff 
training records, 
wine to be 
advertised at 125ml). 
LEO followed up and 
all actions 
completed. 

Red Lion, Walesby Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 5 actions (Letter of 
authority required, 
premises licence 
summary, full copy of 
premises licence to 
be on premises, 
gaming machine 
permit to be seen, 
advertise small 
measures). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

Dukeries Lodge, 
Edwinstowe 

Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 All in order 

Blidworth Post 
Office 

Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 2 actions (premises 
licence summary and 
full copy of premises 
licence). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

Lyndhurst Stores, 
Blidworth 

Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 All in order 
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Tesco Express, 
Blidworth 

Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 1 action (DPS 
personal licence to 
be seen). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

Co-op, Farnsfield Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 1 action (DPS 
personal licence to 
be seen). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

Plough Inn, 
Farnsfield 

Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 2 actions (letter of 
authority and notices 
asking customers to 
leave quietly). LEO 
followed up and all 
actions completed. 

The Lion, Farnsfield Routine Inspection 26.01.2022 All in order 

Farndon 
Boathouse 

Complaint of loud music 
till 1am 

31.01.2022 LEO spoke to Alan 
Batty and agreed to 
monitor noise levels 
in person at a future 
live music event. No 
further complaints 
received. 

BP Filling Station, 
Blidworth 

Routine Inspection 02.02.2022 All in order 

The Veg Stop, 
Farnsfield 

Routine Inspection 02.02.2022 1 actions (CCTV to 
record for 31 days).  
LEO following up. 

Nisa, Rainworth Routine Inspection 02.02.2022 4 actions (letter of 
authority, copy of full 
premises licence, 
DPS personal licence, 
CCTV to records for 
31 days). LEO 
revisited and all in 
order. 

Tesco Express, 
Rainworth 

Routine Inspection 02.02.2022 1 action (DPS 
personal licence). 
DPS had to apply for 
a replacement 
personal licence 
which has now been 
received and seen by 
LEO. 
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Co-op, Rainworth Routine Inspection 02.02.2022 2 actions (letter of 
authority and CCTV 
to record for 31 
days/sufficient staff 
trained to use it). 
LEO revisited and all 
in order. 

Castle and Falcon, 
Newark 

Complaint of loud music 
after 11pm 

07.02.2022 LEO visited and spoke 
to the DPS, who was 
warned that further 
complaints would 
result in 
enforcement action. 
LEO explained the 
conditions on the 
premises licence and 
said that he would 
monitor any future 
live music events. 

White Hind Bar, 
Newark 

Complaint of regular 
loud music/bass 

21.02.2022 LEO visited DPS and 
spoke with him. DPS 
agreed to lower the 
bass volume. Unable 
to contact 
complainant. 

Cross Keys, Upton Routine Inspection 22.02.2022 1 action (DPS 
personal licence to 
be seen). LEO 
followed up and 
action completed. 

Lurcher, Rainworth Routine Inspection 22.02.2022 1 action (small 
measures to be 
advertised). LEO 
followed up and 
action completed. 

Old Vicarage 
Boutique Hotel, 
Southwell 

Complaint of loud music 22.02.2022 LEO visited the DPS 
who was adamant 
that all music is at a 
reasonable level and 
likely to be coming 
from a nearby 
resident. LEO 
contacted the 
complainant who 
said that noise is now 
at a more reasonable 
level. Advised to 
keep diary sheets of 
any future problems. 
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Beacon Hill Store, 
Newark 

Information from ASB 
team to suggest the 
premises is selling 
alcohol at 5am 

09.03.2022 LEO visited the 
premises and 
informed the owner 
that he must cease 
serving before his 
licensed hours and 
apply for a variation 
to the premises 
licence. They have 
since done this and 
the extended licence 
has been issued. 

Newark 
Showground 

Complaint of noise till 
1am 

14.03.2022 LEO spoke to 
manager and 
reminded her of the 
licence conditions in 
relation to noise 
controls. LEO spoke 
to the complainant 
who was happy with 
the action taken. 

Dog and Duck, 
Clipstone 

Complaint of loud 
outdoor music 

18.03.2022 LEO visited 
complainant and 
viewed video 
recordings of noise 
from the pub. LEO 
visited the premises 
and saw that the 
outside speakers had 
been disconnected. 
LEO received further 
noise recordings 
from the 
complainant in which 
the noise was not 
significant. 
Complainant has 
been asked to let 
LEO know if/when 
noise becomes 
unreasonable again 
so that he can visit 
and listen. 

Old Vicarage 
Boutique Hotel, 
Southwell 

Routine Inspection 31.03.2022 1 action which was 
rectified the same 
day. 
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2.0 Proposal/Options Considered and Reasons for Recommendation 
 
 This report is intended to provide Members with a summary of the various activities 

undertaken by the Licensing Team in relation to the different types of licensing matters 
covered by the Licensing Act 2003. 

 
3.0 Implications 
  

There are no implications to consider arising from this report. 
 
  
 
Background Papers and Published Documents 
 
None 
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Report to: Licensing Committee Meeting – 23 June 2022 
 

Director Lead:  Matthew Finch, Director – Communities & Environment 
 

Lead Officer: Nicola Kellas, Senior Licensing Officer, Extn. 5894 
 

Report Summary 

Reason for Report 
To provide Members with information as to Temporary Event 
Notices.   

Report Title 
Temporary Event Notices Received and Acknowledged between 1 
January to 31 March 2022 

Purpose of Report 
To inform Members of changes to Temporary Event Notices and 
Notices that have been received and acknowledged between 1 
January and 31 March 2022. 

Recommendations That the report be noted. 

 

1.0 Background  
 
1.1 The Licensing Act 2003 introduced a light touch system for ad hoc, permitted temporary 

activities.  A Temporary Event Notice (TEN) is given by an individual (a premise user) and 
authorises the premises user to conduct one or more licensable activities at premises.   

 
1.2 There are two types of TEN; 
 

 A standard TEN, to be given no later than 10 working days before the event to which 
it relates 

 A late TEN, can be given 9 and not later than 5 working days before the event.  Late 
TENs are intended to be used by premise user who is required for reasons outside 
their control to for example, change the venue at short notice.   

 

1.3 Only the Police and Environmental Health can make representation against the TEN.  
Once the Police and Environmental Health receive a TEN, they have 3 working days to 
make any objections to it on the grounds of any of the four licensing objectives: 
prevention of crime and disorder, prevention of public nuisance, public safety and the 
protection of children from harm.  If no objections are received the event will go ahead 
as planned.  If an objection is received for a standard TEN the Council will have to 
organise a hearing to consider the objection and may impose conditions or decide that 
the event cannot go ahead.  If an objection is received against a late TEN, no hearing is 
held and the application is refused.  
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1.4 A detailed list of Temporary Event Notices is attached at Appendix A. 
 
2.0 Proposal/Options Considered and Reasons for Recommendation 

 
To provide Members with details of the Temporary Event Notices received. 

 
3.0 Implications 

 
There are no implications arising from this report. 

 
Background Papers and Published Documents 
 
Licensing Act 2003 
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APPENDIX A 

TEMPORARY EVENT NOTICES ACKNOWLEDGED BETWEEN 1 JANUARY 2022 AND 31 MARCH 2022 INCLUSIVE 
KEY FOR LICENSED ACTIVITIES 
A – THE SALE BY RETAIL OF ALCOHOL 
C – SUPPLY OF ALCOHOL BY OR ON BEHALF OF A CLUB TO, OR TO THE ORDER OF, A MEMBER OF THE CLUB 
E – THE PROVISION OF REGULATED ENTERTAINMENT 
R – THE PROVISION OF LATE NIGHT REFRESHMENT 

REF ACK’D PREMISE NATURE OF EVENT DATE OF EVENT TIME OF EVENT LICENSED 
ACTIVITIES 

TEN REF 

22/00017/TENLAT 11.01.2022 1 CASTLEGATE 
NEWARK NG24 1AZ 

BURNS NIGHT SUNDAY LUNCH 23.01.2022 10:00 TO 17:00 A & E 4738 

22/00022/TEN 12.01.2022 SHERWOOD FLORIST 
FOREST ROAD 
OLLERTON NG22 9QT 

FLORIST SELLING WINE FOR 
VALNTINES 

12.02.2022 
13.02.2022 
14.02.2022 

09:00 TO 16:00 A 4739 

22/00024/TEN 12.01.2022 WHITE HIND BAR 
3 CARTERGATE 
NEWARK NG24 1UA 

TRIAL PERIOD FOR LICENSE CHANGE 28.01.2022 
29.01.2022 
30.01.2022 

02:00 TO 03:30 A, E & R 4740 

22/00030/TENLAT 13.01.2022 HEARTY GOODFELLOW 
81 CHURCH STREET 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0HQ 

6OTH BIRTHDAY PARTY 22.01.2022 18:00 TO 23:00 A & E 4741 

22/00066/TEN 18.01.2022 ADMIRAL RODNEY 
KING STREET 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0EH 

NFL SUPERBOWL SCREENING 14.02.2022 00:00 TO 05:00 A, E & R 4742 

22/00070/TEN 21.01.2022 1-3 CASTLEGATE 
NEWARK NG24 1AZ 

VALENTINES THEMED LUNCH 12.02.2022 
13.02.2022 

10:00 TO 17:00 
10:00 TO 17:00 

A & E 4743 

22/00077/TEN 21.01.2022 THORESBY PARK 
NETHERFIELD LANE 
NEWARK NG22 9EP 

HORSE TRIAL 01.04.2022 
02.04.2022 
03.04.2022 

10:00 TO 23:00 
10:00 TO 23:00 
10:00 TO 17:00 

A & E 4744 

22/00082/TEN 26.01.2022 WESTON VILLAGE HALL 
MAIN STREET 
WESTON NG23 6ST 

QUIZ NIGHT 18.03.2022 18:00 TO 23:00 A 4745 

22/00102/TEN 03.02.2022 JUBILEE HALL 
BACK LANE 
BARNBY IN THE WILLOWS NG24 2SD 

LIVE SINGER AND BAR 26.02.2022 18:00 TO 23:00 A & E 4746 

22/00104/TEN 04.02.2022 THE DUCK 
17 CASTLEGATE 
NEWARK NG24 1AZ 

SHOWING OF A BOXING MATCH 19.02.2022 
20.02.2022 

12:00 TO 23:59 
00:00 TO 05:00 

A & E 4747 

22/00142/TEN 08.02.2022 14 ST MICHAELS VIEW 
FARNSFIELD NG22 8WP 

HORSEBOX BAR 07.05.2022 17:00 TO 00:00 A & E 4748 
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22/00137/TEN 10.02.2022 PAVILION 
HARBY PLAYING FIELDS 
CHURCH ROAD 
HARBY NG23 7ED 

COMMUNITY FUNDRAISER 25.02.2022 
26.02.2022 
27.02.2022 

16:00 TO 23:00 
12:00 TO 23:00 
13:00 TO 22:00 

A & E 4749 

22/00138/TEN 11.02.2022 CASTLE & FALCON 
10 LONDON ROAD 
NEWARK NG24 1TW 

LIVE MUSIC  18.03.2022 20:00 TO 23:30 A & E 4750 

22/00154/TEN 16.02.2022 BRACKENHURST BAR 
BRACKENHURST CAMPUS 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0QF 

BRACKENHURST BALL 28.05.2022 
29.05.2022 

18:00 TO 23:59 
00:00 TO 02:00 

A, E & R 4751 

22/00155/TEN 16.02.2022 BRACKENHURST BAR 
BRACKENHURST CAMPUS 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0QF 

BRACKENHURST BALL AFTER PARTY 29.05.2022 02:00 TO 06:00 A, E & R 4752 

22/00156/TEN 16.02.2022 THORPE LODGE 
MOOR LANE 
THORPE NG23 5PY 

BAR IN FIELD 18.04.2022 11:00 TO 19:00 A 4753 

22/00164/TEN 16.02.2022 MAGNA CHARTA 
1 SOUTHWELL ROAD 
LOWDHAM NG14 7DQ 

MOTHER’S DAY BRUNCH 26.03.2022 
27.03.2022 

09:00 TO 10:00 
09:00 TO 10:00 

A 4754 

22/00168/TEN 21.02.2022 NEWARK SHOWGROUND 
LINCOLN ROAD  
CODDINGTON NG24 2NY 

FOOD AND DRINKS STAND 12.03.2022 
13.03.2022 

08:00 TO 18:00 
08:00 TO 18:00 

A 4755 

22/00175/TEN 22.02.2022 BLEASBY C OF E SCHOOL 
STATION ROAD 
BLEASBY NG14 7GD 

CHARITY QUIZ NIGHT 12.03.2022 18:00 TO 23:00 A 4756 

22/00184/TEN 25.02.2022 OLD CLIPSTONE COLLIERY 
MANSFIELD ROAD 
OLD CLIPSTONE NG21 9EH 

HEADSTOCK FESTIVAL 30.07.2022 
31.07.2022 

09:00 TO 18:00 
09:00 TO 18:00 

A 4757 

22/00185/TENLAT 28.02.2022 LEYFIELDS FARM 
KNEESALL NG22 0AR 

BREAKFAST MORNING 12.03.2022 09:00 TO 13:00 A 4758 

22/00189/TENLAT 01.03.2022 PAVILION 
HARBY PLAYING FIELDS 
CHURCH ROAD 
HARBY NG23 7ED 

COMMUNITY WEEKEND 11.03.2022 
12.03.2022 
13.03.2022 

16:00 TO 23:00 
12:00 TO 23:00 
13:00 TO 22:00 

A, E & R 4759 

22/00190/TEN 02.03.2022 THE HOPBARN  
HOCKERWOOD LANE 
UPTON ROAD 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0PZ 

LIVE MUSIC EVENT 19.03.2022 19:30 TO 22:30 A & E 4760 
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22/00193/TEN 02.03.2022 THE HOPBARN  
HOCKERWOOD LANE 
UPTON ROAD 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0PZ 

LIVE MUSIC EVENT 16.04.2022 19:30 TO 22:30 A & E 4761 

22/00194/TEN 03.03.2022 DUKERIES LODGE HOTEL 
HIGH STREET 
EDWINSTOWE NG21 9HS 

PARTY ON THE CAR PARK 21.08.2022 13:00 TO 17:00 A & E 4762 

22/00196/TENLAT 04.03.2022 PAVILION 
HARBY PLAYING FIELDS 
CHURCH ROAD 
HARBY NG23 7ED 

COMMUNITY WEEKEND 18.03.2022 
19.03.2022 
20.03.2022 

16:00 TO 23:00 
12:00 TO 23:00 
13:00 TO 22:00 

A, E & R 4763 

22/00197/TEN 07.03.2022 BROWNHILLS LEISURE HOMES 
LINCOLN ROAD 
NEWARK NG24 2EA 

OPEN WEEKEND 08.04.2022 
09.04.2022 

18:00 TO 23:00 
18:00 TO 23:00 

A & E 4764 

SLICS00002052 08.03.2022 HOVERINGHAM VILLAGE HALL 
GONALSTON LANE 
HOVERINGHAM NG14 7JH 

WEDDING 02.04.2022 12:00 TO 00:00 A 4765 

22/00199/TEN 08.03.2022 OPEN MARKET 
MARKET PLACE 
NEWARK NG24 1DU 

CHARITY STALL  25.03.2022 09:00 TO 15:30 A 4766 

22/00201/TEN 08.03.2022 SUTTON-ON-TRENT PRIMARY 
SCHOOL 
CHURCH STREET 
NEWARK NG23 6PD 

FUNDRAISING EVENT 25.03.2022 17:30 TO 19:00 A 4767 

22/00203/TEN 11.03.2022 WESTON VILLAGE HALL 
MAIN STREET 
WESTON NG23 6ST 

JUBILEE STREET PARTY 05.06.2022 11:00 TO 18:00 A 4768 

22/00204/TEN 14.03.2022 THORESBY PARK 
NETHERFIELD LANE 
NEWARK NG22 9EQ 

SPRING CARNIVAL 01.04.2022 
02.04.2022 
03.04.2022 

08:00 TO 17:30 
08:00 TO 17:30 
08:00 TO 17:30 

A 4769 

22/00206/TENLAT 15.03.2022 1-3 CASTLEGATE 
NEWARK NG24 1AZ 

MOTHERING SUNDAY TEA 26.03.2022 
27.03.2022 

10:00 TO 17:00 
10:00 TO 17:00 

A&E 4770 

22/00219/TEN 21.03.2022 THE MINSTER SCHOOL 
NOTTINGHAM ROAD 
SOUTHWELL NG25 0LG 

CHARITY QUIZ NIGHT 09.04.2022 19:00 TO 22:30 A 4771 

22/00221/TENLAT 21.03.2022 PAVILION 
HARBY PLAYING FIELDS 
CHURCH ROAD 
HARBY NG23 7ED 

COMMUNITY WEEKEND 01.04.2022 
02.04.2022 
03.04.2022 

16:00 TO 23:00 
11:00 TO 23:00 
13:00 TO 22:00 

A, E & R 4772 
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22/00229/TEN 22.03.2022 LOWDHAM C OF E SCHOOL 
EPPERSTONE ROAD 
LOWDHAM NG14 7BE 

SUMMER GALA 02.07.2022 11:00 TO 16:00 A & E 4773 

22/00235/TEN 23.03.2022 EGMANTON VILLAGE HALL 
OLD SCHOOL 
TUXFORD ROAD 
EGMANTON NG22 0HA 

LIVE AND LOCAL EVENT 20.05.2022 19:00 TO 22:00 A & E 4774 

22/00282/TENLAT 23.03.2022 ST PETERS CROSS KEYS ACADEMY 
SANDHILL ROAD 
FARNDON NG24 4TE 

FAMILY BINGO EVENING 01.04.2022 17:00 TO 19:00 A 4774A 

22/00263/TEN 23.03.2022 THE VENUE 
KIRKLINGTON ROAD 
RAINWORTH NG21 0JR 

FUNDRAISER DAY 16.07.2022 07:00 TO 22:30 A & E 4775 

22/00267/TEN 25.03.2022 CLIPSTONE SOCIAL CLUB 
MANSFIELD ROAD 
CLIPSTONE NG21 9AL 

CHARITY COMMUNITY EVENT 16.04.2022 12:00 TO 17:50 E 4776 

22/00270/TEN 28.03.2022 HONIES FARM 
MOOR LANE 
EAST STOKE NG23 5PZ 

WEDDING BLESSING AND PARTY 26.05.2022 
27.05.2022 

13:00 TO 23:59 
00:00 TO 01:00 

A & E 4777 

22/00268/TEN 28.03.2022 MORTON MANOR 
CHURCH LANE 
MORTON NG25 0UR 

SUMMER SOCIAL EVENING 10.06.2022 
11.06.2022 

19:30 TO 23:59 
00:00 TO 01:00 

A & E 4778 

22/00271/TEN 29.03.2022 PAVILION 
HARBY PLAYING FIELDS 
CHURCH ROAD 
HARBY NG23 7ED 

COMMUNITY WEEKEND 15.04.2022 
16.04.2022 
17.04.2022 

16:00 TO 23:00 
12:00 TO 23:00 
13:00 TO 22:00 

A 4779 

22/00275/TENLAT 30.03.2022 RAINWORTH VILLAGE HALL 
KIRKLINGTON ROAD 
RAINWORTH NG21 0JY 

BOXING EVENT 08.04.2022 18:00 TO 23:00 A & E 4780 
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